
One year after humanitarian summit, UN
stresses reforms to put people ‘at
heart’ of decision-making

23 May 2017 – The 2016 World Humanitarian Summit in Istanbul rallied global
actors to save lives and protect the most vulnerable, but with the number of
people in need growing, the international community must use resources better
and galvanize new partnerships, top United Nations officials said today.

“Humanitarian assistance alone cannot sustainably reduce the needs of over
130 million of the world’s most vulnerable people,” UN Secretary-General
António Guterres said in a statement marking the first anniversary of the
Summit.

“We must engage our collective strengths and mobilize new partnerships to
prevent and end conflicts, reduce vulnerability to natural hazards and
address the root causes of fragility,” he continued. “We must bring
humanitarian and development actors to work together closely from the
beginning of a crisis to support affected communities.”

“Delivering the New Way of Working is a critical step to achieve this,” Mr.
Guterres said, referring to an agreed-upon concept at the Summit of groups
and organizations working based on the comparative advantage towards
collective outcomes. It emerged from the Agenda for Humanity, which outlines
the changes that are needed to alleviate suffering, reduce risk and lessen
vulnerability on a global scale.

“These are some of the driving factors behind my vision on prevention and my
commitment to reform the way the United Nations works, in order to put people
at the heart of our decision-making,” the UN chief said, stressing that
prevention of human suffering is his top priority.

RELATED: WHS: Humanitarian summit has ‘set new course,’ says Ban, calling for
action on commitments

Speaking to UN News ahead of the anniversary, the Under-Secretary-General for
Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Stephen O’Brien, said
that given the scale of the needs, the Summit allowed the humanitarian
community to refocus on its priorities.

“It becomes less what we give and more how they can then demand rightly what
is received to best support them,” Mr. O’Brien said.

He added that “it was really important that we together understood what
differences we need to make in order to have a greater impact to relieve the
suffering, to save lives, to protect civilians, particularly from harm and
conflict, “but above all to give people the chance to hope and a better life
as well.”
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The Summit was built around five core actions , part of the Agenda for
Humanity and which include respecting the rules of war and leaving no one
behind.

As part of the Summit, for example, Governments and organizations endorsed a
charter agreeing to improve living conditions for people with disabilities
during emergencies.

RELATED: WHS: New charter for persons with disabilities endorsed at UN
humanitarian summit

In addition, Governments, civil society, UN agencies and other partners
committed to taking actions which fit within the Agenda.

“If we get all five right, then we will be doing our very, very best in the
world,” Mr. O’Brien said.

With funding ‘down to a trickle,’ UN
agency renews warning over Burundi
refugees

23 May 2017 – The United Nations refugee agency has increased its funding
appeal by $36 million to support Burundians fleeing their homes in what could
become the third-largest refugee crisis in Africa.

“Arriving refugees continue to cite hunman rights abuses, fear of persecution
and sexual and gender-based violence as reasons for fleeing,” Babar Baloch,
spokesperson for the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR),
told reporters in Geneva.

Since April 2015, some 410,000 refugees and asylum-seekers have been forced
to flee their homes. With no sign of improvement of the political situation,
the total refugee population is expected to grow to over half a million by
the end of this year, making it potentially the third-biggest refugee
situation in Africa, he said.

Currently, Tanzania is hosting the majority of Burundian refugees with some
249,000 already accommodated in three overcrowded camps. Rwanda hosts some
84,000 refugees with another 45,000 in Uganda and some 41,000 in the
Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC).

Smaller numbers of Burundian refugees have also fled to Kenya and into
Southern African countries such as Zambia, Mozambique, Malawi and South
Africa.
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UNHCR has revised its funding needs for the Burundi situation to $250 million
from $214, but it has so far received only two per cent of the required
funds.

Urgent funding is needed to upgrade and construct new settlements to
decongest the current ones and provide basic services. In DRC, the transit
centres are unable to host incoming refugees, forcing them to live in
extremely poor conditions, often without shelter.

Education of refugee children is also severely affected with school classes
unable to accommodate the number of students. In Tanzania, there is a need to
construct over 600 new classrooms, as many children attend classes under
trees.

Overcrowded camps further expose refugees – especially women and children to
many risks, such as a new cholera outbreak.

UNHCR renewed its call to donors for continuing to support countries hosting
Burundian refugees, also repeating its appeal to the neighbouring countries
not to return refugees against their will.

UN chief strongly condemns terrorist
attack on Manchester concert

23 May 2017 – United Nations Secretary-General António Guterres has strongly
condemned yesterday’s horrific terrorist attack targeting crowd gathering for
a concert in Manchester, the United Kingdom.

According to media reports, a suicide bombing killed at least 22 people and
injured many at Manchester Arena, at the end of a concert by American pop
star Ariana Grande. The Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL/Da’esh)
reportedly claimed responsibility for the attack.

Mr. Guterres conveys “his profound sympathy and solidarity with the people
and Government of the United Kingdom” and “conveys his condolences to the
families and friends of those killed, and wishes the injured an early and
full recovery,” said a statement issued by the Secretary-General’s Spokesman
Stéphane Dujarric.

“The Secretary-General hopes that those who are responsible for this
despicable attack will be swiftly found and bought to justice,” it added.
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INTERVIEW: Achieving global
development goals ‘inconceivable’
without reducing disaster risk,
stresses UN official

23 May 2017 – Over the years, disasters – including earthquakes, floods,
droughts and cyclones – have not only taken a heavy toll on human lives, but
have had an immense impact on development efforts owing to the enormous
economic losses resulting from them.

According to the United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNISDR),
disaster risk reduction is an integral part of social and economic
development, and is essential if development is to be sustainable for the
future. In 2015, for example, there were nearly 350 reported disasters, over
22,000 deaths, 98.6 million people affected, and $66.5 billion in economic
damage.

“It’s inconceivable that we’ll achieve the SDGs [Sustainable Development
Goals] if we don’t get a handle on reducing disaster risk, including climate
risk,” Robert Glasser, the Special Representative of the Secretary-General
for Disaster Risk Reduction, said in an interview with UN News.

It is for this very reason that more than 5,000 participants, including
policymakers and disaster risk managers, are meeting at the 2017 Global
Platform for Disaster Risk Reduction in Cancun, Mexico, this week to discuss
how to curb economic losses from disasters.

Established in 2006, the Global Platform is now the world’s foremost
gathering of stakeholders committed to reducing disaster risk and building
the resilience of communities and nations.

UN News: Why is there a need for the Global Platform for Disaster Risk
Reduction?

Robert Glasser: Well we’ve seen over the past decades a huge impact of
disasters on economic and social development. Not only have millions and
millions of people lost their lives in disasters, but the economic cost of
disasters in terms of foregone development opportunities has been absolutely
enormous.

Just to give you an example, for less developed countries, the average annual
loss of disasters equates to something like over 20 per cent of their annual
investment in social expenditure, in things like education and healthcare. So
it’s a huge cost, conservatively estimated at something like $300-400 billion
a year. So this conference on reducing disaster risk is a huge priority if
we’re going to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals.
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Not only have millions and millions of people lost their lives in
disasters, but the economic cost of disasters in terms of foregone
development opportunities has been absolutely enormous.

UN News: You just mentioned the huge economic costs. What are the key factors
that increase economic losses from disasters and how can these be mitigated.

Robert Glasser: I think there are two main factors that increase the economic
costs. The first is economic development that is poorly risk-informed… as an
example, building hospitals in flood zones. As the economies around the world
develop, as more and more infrastructure is built in areas that are
susceptible to hazards, when these hazards strike, the damage goes up and
increases. So economic development that is poorly risk-informed is clearly a
cause of the escalating costs.

The second factor is climate change, because we’ve seen over time the
frequency and severity of hydro-meteorological disasters or hazards has been
increasing dramatically over the past decades – exactly what you’d expect
from climate change. And of course, these disasters, whether they’re extreme
weather events, sea-level rise, drought, all of these factors are elements of
disaster risk and of course are contributing to the escalating costs.

UN envoy Robert Glasser explains why prevention is key to enhancing disaster
risk reduction, and what can be done collectively to mitigate risk associated
with disasters.

UN News: What steps can countries take to reduce their disaster losses and
what can the international community do?

Robert Glasser: Well one thing the international community could do is
probably the most critical… reduce greenhouse gases as quickly as possible
because if climate change continues unabated, then our efforts to reduce
disaster risk in other ways will be overwhelmed. So number one, reduce
greenhouse gases.

The second thing that countries need to do is to incorporate risk in core
economic planning so that we don’t end up building this estimated $50
trillion of new investment in infrastructure over the decades ahead… we don’t
end up building this infrastructure in ways that are contributing to risk,
the hospital-in-flood zone example. And that means looking at both particular
investments to reduce risk but more generally risk-proofing as much as
possible all of the investments to deal with multi-hazard risk, including
climate risk. So those are steps that need to happen as a matter of priority
if we’re going to reduce the economic costs of disasters.

… if climate change continues unabated, then our efforts to reduce
disaster risk in other ways will be overwhelmed.



UN News: Who will attend the forthcoming Platform?

Robert Glasser: We will see parliamentarians. We will see mayors. We will see
civil society; people with disabilities; the private sector has a
fundamentally important role to play in disaster risk reduction and they’re
extremely motivated to participate. I mentioned $50 trillion of new
investment in infrastructure. Well over 75 per cent of that will be private
sector investment, not government investment. So if we’re going to reduce
economic costs, the private sector has an absolutely fundamental role to
play. So we’re expecting 5,000 people, maybe more, in Cancun, Mexico, for the
Global Platform and each of these groups will have a really fundamental role
to play, including leaders and heads of State.

UN News: Is it just a platform for exchanging ideas? If not, what is expected
to be achieved?

Robert Glasser: I think if this is just a platform for exchanging ideas, it’s
not worth it to have a meeting like this. One of the wonderful things about
disaster risk reduction is that it is an extremely practical agenda and
actually it has achieved a lot, even over the last ten years in terms of
reducing loss of life from disasters, from the Hyogo Framework and now to the
Sendai Framework. But this meeting is not about just exchanging ideas,
although that’s important.

This meeting will identify, will launch the monitoring framework for this
global agreement and the seven targets member States have agreed to. There’s
a whole process to monitor implementation, the global accountability for
continuing to improve or reduce disaster risk. It will also include major
commitments through the leaders’ forum, heads of State, heads of industry,
private sector and others. It will include some major initiatives, including
a major initiative on multi-hazard early warning that UNISDR is working on
with the WMO [World Meteorological Organization] and our colleagues at the
World Bank to launch.

And it will involve the science and technology community initiatives, and I
mentioned the private sector a moment ago, and there’s a very fundamental
role for the private sector where they are quite enthusiastically and
dramatically looking at some major initiatives, including in the insurance
sector, but in the other areas as well to reduce disaster risk. So this is
very practical, it’s extremely important… and it will deliver some really
significant economic outcomes that will continue the progress in reducing
disaster risk.

This video features Global Platform host Mexico and shows how the country is
meeting target G of the Sendai Framework, which promotes greater access to
multi-hazard early warning systems.

UN News: Are there some examples of best practices that countries around the
world might want to learn from?

Robert Glasser: There are so many wonderful examples and you know this is one



area where it’s not necessarily the wealthy countries that have the best
examples. Many of the examples are in less developed countries. You know
people talk about the limitations of least developed countries and developing
countries to move agendas forward but if we take Bangladesh for example, they
have made such huge progress in reducing disaster risk through early warning,
evacuation, storm shelters. There were some major cyclones that struck
Bangladesh decades ago that resulted in hundreds of thousands of people being
killed. There was a recent, relatively recent storm track and people were
killed and the headline was, “hundreds of people killed.”

A family along with their cattle and possessions stranded atop small islands
formed due to massive floods, Sindh province, Pakistan. Photo:
IFAD/EPA/NADEEM KHAWER

A pastoralist in northern Somalia, a region hit hard by drought. He lost
almost half of his sheep flock that originally numbered 70. Photo:
UNICEF/Sebastian Rich

Rescuers at work in Sankhu, a particularly badly affected town in
northwestern Nepal. Photo: Laxmi Prasad Ngakhusi/UNDP Nepal

Low income households along riverbanks prone to floods in Jakarta, Indonesia.
Photo: World Bank/Farhana Asnap

‹ ›

But the actual headline should have been, “hundreds and thousands of people
weren’t killed” because that was the progress that has been made. So there
are wonderful examples in Bangladesh. In India they’ve dramatically improved
the early warning for disasters; in Mexico, during Hurricane Patricia, they
evacuated millions of people. We’ve seen that in other countries as well.

There are wonderful examples in the Pacific. This is maybe another example of
best case – we have the Pacific Island countries agreeing to integrate
disaster risk, climate risk and development into one framework which is world
class, not surprising given that small and developing States are particularly
exposed to hazards and climate change. So it depends what you look at but
there are many examples of best practice, and not just in the wealthy
countries. Actually, developing and less developed countries have made
wonderful progress and have much to share with even developed countries.

UN News: In the broader context of the Sustainable Development Goals, what is
the relevance of disaster risk reduction for achieving the SDGs?
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Robert Glasser: Well, I think for me it’s very hard to imagine achieving the
SDGs without reducing disaster risk, and climate risk as a fundamental part
of disaster risk, because as I’ve mentioned, these costs of disasters, the
economic costs – you know $3,4,5 billion, we actually don’t know the annual
costs because we just don’t have the data comprehensively, particularly for
lower level disasters that are not as visible in the media and so on – but
those costs are going up dramatically.

So it’s inconceivable that we’ll achieve the SDGs if we don’t get a handle on
reducing disaster risk, including climate risk. And similarly, another way of
looking at this is to say, if we look at our humanitarian emergencies that
are increasingly destructive and costly and you see that the international
community is struggling to allocate funding to deal with these, if all we do
is react, we will never be able to meet the need. I think this is why
Secretary-General António Guterres focuses on prevention, prevention of
conflict and prevention of disaster risk. The only way we will ever get ahead
of this curve is by focusing on prevention. And disaster risk reduction has
huge returns on investment and ultimately will reduce the need for
humanitarian response.

Despite progress, life for children in
Myanmar’s remote areas remains a
struggle, UNICEF warns

23 May 2017 – The benefits of Myanmar’s economic growth, reform and
reconciliation efforts have not yet reached children in the country’s remote,
conflict-affected areas, leaving an estimated 2.2 million children in need of
better humanitarian assistance, a United Nations report has revealed.

&#8220Myanmar faces a real challenge in ensuring that children everywhere
&#8211 and not just in urban areas &#8211 gain from the country’s rapid
development,&#8221 said Justin Forsyth, the Deputy Executive Director of the
UN Children’s Fund (UNICEF).

&#8220There is a risk that many children and their families are excluded.
This is especially the case for poorer children living in remote areas or
trapped in situations of tension and conflict,&#8221 he added.

The Child Alert report issued today by UNICEF attributed unresolved conflict,
poverty and under-development to that situation.

The report stressed that investing some of the financial dividends earned
from Myanmar’s recent economic growth, in services that will benefit children
and youth, can help steer the country towards a more prosperous and stable
future.
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The report notes that social and economic measures undertaken by the
Government since 2010 are beginning to strengthen the systems that boost
children’s health, education and protection.

A draft child law, and increased public funding for immunization programmes
and education have demonstrated a stronger commitment to furthering
children’s rights in the country, UNICEF said.

However, the agency pointed out that life for many children in Myanmar
remains a struggle: up to 150 children under the age of five die each day,
while nearly 30 per cent suffer from moderate or severe malnutrition. More
than half of all children live below the poverty line.

In Rakhine state, 120,000 internally displaced people &#8211 including many
ethnic Rohingyas &#8211 live in camps as a result of inter-communal conflict
that erupted in 2012. Violence surged again last year following attacks on
border guard posts.

In remote Kachin, Shan and Kayin states and other border areas, recurrent
clashes between the Myanmar military and Ethnic Armed Organisations continue
to drive families from their homes. Civilians find themselves at risk from
poverty, statelessness, and trafficking, while having only limited access to
essential health and education services.

The report calls for improved humanitarian access to an estimated 2.2 million
children affected by violence, and for an end to rights violations including
the use of children as soldiers.

The report was released ahead of the second national Peace Conference in
Myanmar on May 24, which UNICEF says is an opportunity to commit to stronger
protection of children from conflict.


